 STATE BOARD OF ELECTRICIANS

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

DATE: 
March 22, 2022
TIME: 
10:02 a.m. 
PLACE:         Via Google Meet Video and Teleconference + 321-465-5183
                        PIN: 457 489 090#
MEMBER

PRESENT:   Jack Wilson, Chairman
                       Chet Brown, Vice Chairman
                       Paul Donaghue, Industry Member
                       Jose Anderson, Consumer Member
                       Steven Petri Sr., Industry Member 
                       John Peterson, Industry Member 
MEMBER

ABSENT:      Francis Harrison, Consumer Member 
                       Greg Kaderabek, Industry Member
STAFF
PRESENT:   Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Boards
                       Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General 
                       Tracey Baylor-Wilson, Administrative Officer 
CALL TO ORDER: 
Chairman, Jack Wilson, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland State Board of Electricians to Order at 10:02 a.m.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The Board members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on February 22, 2022. Upon Mr. Brown’s Motion and Mr. Donaghue’s second, the Board unanimously voted by roll call vote to approve the minutes without amendment or correction.
COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT 
Mr. Petri reported that there were six (6) complaints reviewed with three (3) being sent for Precharge and three (3) closed. Upon Mr. Donaghue’s Motion and Mr. Brown’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Complaint Committee Report:
ELEC 200045- Sent for Precharge

ELEC 200046- Closed

ELEC 200047- Sent for Precharge

ELEC 200048- Closed

ELEC 200051- Sent for Precharge

ELEC 200052 Closed 
APPLICATION REVIEW COMMITTEE REPORT
Mr. Brown reported that there were six (6) applications reviewed with four (4) being approved and two (2) denied. Upon Mr. Petri’s Motion and Mr. Anderson’s second, the Board unanimously voted by roll call vote to approve the Application Review Committee Report.

CONTINUING EDUCATION PROVIDER REPORT
Mr. Donaghue reported that there was one (1) application packet for new courses reviewed and approved. Upon Mr. Brown’s motion and Mr. Petri’s second, and by a roll call vote, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Continuing Education Report. 
EXAM CHALLENGES REPORT

Vice Chairman, Chet Brown, reported one exam challenge was reviewed with seven (7) questions  and answers that were challenged, for which no additional points could be credited. The exam grade stands as currently recorded. 

Motion was made by Mr. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Donaghue, and the Board unanimously accepted the finding of the Exam Challenge Review Committee.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Director Bailey advised the Board that the Department is now at the new location at 1100 N. Eutaw Street and she is hopeful that the Board meeting room will be up and running by the beginning of April 2022. Director Bailey informed the Board that if they wish to attend the Board meetings in person to please give her or her staff one week prior notice to arrange parking. Director Bailey concluded that when staff sends the invitations for any Committee or Board meetings, it is imperative that Board members reply to confirm attendance.
REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS
PSI exams submitted the following statistical summaries for the month of February 2022: 
Electricians                                 Candidates            Passed             Failed                   Pass %
                                                          Tested
	Master Electricians
	          21  
	         3
	      18
	         14% 


 

Journeyman Electrician                 Candidates            Passed             Failed               Pass %
                                                          Tested 
	Journeyman Electricians
	        40
	         13
	     27
	        33%


 

OLD BUSINESS
Counsel reminded the Board of correspondence it had considered at the last meeting from Chris Maclarion, Director, Apprenticeship and Training, Division of Workforce Development and Adult Learning (DWDAL). She advised that Board that she had responded to Mr. Maclarion and advised him that the Board had requested additional literature regarding the program. Counsel explained that he proposed some follow-up questions but was unsure if he provided any additional information about the program to the Board. Staff stated that no curriculum had been received. Chairman Wilson suggested that the matter be tabled until next meeting pending the additional information requested is sent to the Board for review and the Board agreed. Counsel suggested that Director Bailey contact Mr. Maclarion and remind him that the Board is awaiting supplemental information about the program and advise him that the Board had tabled his questions until the additional information about the program can be reviewed because the Board could not answer some of the questions until they know about the curriculum, such as whether an individual will qualify for an electrician license after they finish the program. Counsel stated that the Maryland Apprenticeship and Training Counsel (MATC) or the DWDAL have the authority to approve such programs. Counsel reminded the Board that they had been asked specifically about this program because it is not a straight electrician apprenticeship, but an electrician instrumentation program, which Mr. Brown had distinguished for the Board very clearly at last month’s meeting. Counsel reiterated to the Board that, as a result, Mr. Maclarion had asked for the Board’s opinion about licensure after the program, licensure to do the field work of the program, and how closely related it is to the provision of electrical services. Director Bailey stated that she would reach out to Mr. Maclarion to remind him to provide supplemental information about the program curriculum.
Mr. Donaghue asked Chairman Wilson if the Board could revisit the issue of these new classes that keep coming up, especially because of the COVID pandemic, based on the last two years where everything was online. Mr. Donahue asked about the criteria used to evaluate programs other than hours and NFPA 70 for approval of such classes. Mr. Donaghue also asked how a course gains approval, whether the Board has a say such determinations,  and when the Board will implement the use of the 2020 code as the criteria for classes and continuing education. Chairman Wilson stated that not all counties have adopted the 2020 code cycle, as most of the Shore counties are rolled back to 2017 because of material availability, and the State has not moved into 2020 officially yet. Chairman Wilson explained that, accordingly, continuing education and the evaluation of the provision of electrical services that might be the subject of a complaint is based on the 2017 Code edition. For individuals working under the 2017, they would most likely want the refresher education to be on the 2017 code edition. Chairman Wilson added if an electrician is working under 2020 code predominately, the individual would want the 2020 refreshers. 
Director Bailey stated the Board does not approve other apprenticeship programs and the only reason why the Board is involved with this one is because it’s a MATC program and they are trying to determine how the program would fit into our is electrical licensure schematic. Director Bailey added that she has been remiss in her ability to pull together the group from MUELEC and PSI to develop the exam questions for the 2020 code as she has been so busy with the implementation of statewide electrician licensing under SB 762 (of 2021), continuing staff shortages, and with the relocation of the Department. Director Bailey concluded that she is hopeful that in the next week or so she will be able to begin moving forward with the development of the exam questions and respectively asked the State to hold off on adopting the 2020 code for at least a month. Director Bailey added that when a license examination moves to a new code, a 90-day transition period is in order to allow individuals that have failed the license exam to take the new exam and be prepared with the new materials. Chairman Wilson added that the code in the State is 2017 based on the law last year so that is the minimum code. 
Counsel advised that from the revisions to the law last year by SB 762, in § 6-205(a)(3), a new provision was added that provides that the Board must enforce, within 18 months of issuance, the most recent version of minimum standards for practice in accordance with the NEC and NFPA70. Counsel stated that Board would have a year and a half from the publication date of the applicable codes to adopt those standards.
Chairman Wilson stated that the law did not take effect until July 1, 2021, so then he posed the question to Counsel was it eighteen months from that date the law takes effect or eighteen months from the date the code was adopted. Counsel stated that from her reading of the statutory language, the legislature intended the reference to 18 eighteen months was from the issuance of the most recent version of the applicable code. Chairman Wilson stated that, going forward, the way the Board has handled this in the past is the proper way. 
Director Bailey reminded the Board of extensive conversations regarding individuals working with an inactive license and that it has always been hers and Counsel’s position that an inactive license does not allow the holder to work. She observed that this is true in all of the mechanical trades. Director Bailey added that the current electrical licensing law does not allow a license designation for “not-insured to contract work”. Director Bailey informed the Board that she and Counsel have also had extensive conversations with the Department, legislative committee staff, delegates, senators, and the bill drafters regarding the inclusion of the a “not-insured to contract work” license designation and the authority for an individual who has such a license to work under an employer or qualified agent who holds the insurance for a company. However, despite Director Bailey’s attempts to have this language included in the legislation in SB 604 that has passed in the Senate,  the “not insured to contract work” language has not been added to the now pending revisory bills. After a lengthy discussion regarding the issue, Director Bailey stated that for the present, the Department is waiting to see what legislation ultimately passes.
Counsel suggested that, if Board members are asked about the matter of inactive licensees obtaining a credential to work as a journey, that they assure them that Department officials notified the bill sponsors of the issue and the fact that, in the past individuals, could inactivate a State license and continue working under an active locally issued license. However, as the State is now the only licensing authority, it cannot issue multiple license classifications to a single individual; consequently, this practice cannot continue. Counsel added that the jurisdictions were advised of this. Chairman Wilson also observed that prior to statewide electrician licensing, in most local jurisdictions, there was no journeyperson license requirement. Accordingly, individuals could inactivate a State master license and work under a master without any required local license.
NEW BUSINESS

None to be considered.
CORRESPONDENCE
No new correspondence to be considered; pending correspondence was discussed under Old Business.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel made the Board aware that there are two provisions that were amended by SB 762 last year that referred to advertisements, signage on vehicles, and license display in a place of business. Counsel advised that Bus. Occ. 7 Prof. Art. §6-301(c) requires that each registered or license master must display the State license number, County registration, or Municipal Corporation registration number on each vehicle used in the job. Counsel concluded that it is not a requirement for the State license to be displayed on the vehicle as long as one of the registration numbers is displayed. Counsel advised that under §6-301(d), a local jurisdiction cannot enact additional requirements in this regard, but she believes the Board could, by regulation, as other boards have done, establish . Counsel certain criteria for ads for vehicle signs, such as font, placement, etc. Some of the mechanical boards have vehicle and business signage requirements because they have interpreted  such information to constitute a business advertisement that require compliance with certain regulations. Counsel also advised that under §6-606, the business must display the license of the responsible master, and that advertisements must identify the license number and name of the person who provides electrical services or the license number of the journeyperson who the master employs and  designates to direct and control the provisions of services under that company. Counsel further advised that under §6-606(c), the Board must be provided with written notification of any change of name, address, or employment from what appears on the license card itself within ten (10) days before any such change becomes effective.  
CHAIR’S REPORT

None to be considered.
CLOSED SESSION
The Board did not convene in closed session.
ADJOURNMENT

Motion was made by Mr. Bown, seconded by Mr. Peterson, and unanimously voted by roll call and carried to adjourn the meeting at 10:53 a.m.
___________________________________
 
____________________

Jack Wilson, Chairman                     


Date
_______ Without Corrections 

_______ With Corrections
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